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Minutes of the Full Commission Meeting Held January 03, 2012 
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This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 

Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman B. Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance and reminded those seeking education credits to sign the sign-in sheet. 

START AFTER 48:23

Approval of Minutes:
A motion was presented and seconded to approve minutes from December 13, 2011 Full Commission meeting. Minutes were approved unanimously.

Discussion and Action Items:
Intersection between Ag & Eco Restoration of the Bays

Chairman Vanderwende introduced the Department of Agriculture Secretary, Ed Kee.

First, he suggested that anyone attending the meeting for educational credits should be sure to sign the sheet in the lobby.

He thanked the Commission for changing the meetings to the first Tuesday of the month, and added that it does help a lot.

The Friends of Ag breakfast will occur on Friday, January 20, 2012 at the Harrington Fire Hall. Governor Markell will speak as well as Senator Carper. Senator Carper is going to acknowledge the good work of the Nutrient Management Commission over the years, and specifically with the CAFO program and more recent achievements. The phone number for tickets is 302-831-2504. He went on to say that the Commission has done very well with day to day operations; they have good regulations; they have also done well with CAFOs; the Chesapeake Bay issues; and they have addressed the jurisdictional issues related to CAFOs and endorsed the required legislation. The CAFO regulations have virtually been approved; they await one more communication and then they will be signed off on. There is some stuff going on nationally with CAFOs that they are watching, and with national rules; but the Secretary feels that they are in very good shape to handle whatever comes out of that.

He believes that in the next three to four months, there will be some conversations about Phosphorous Site Index (PSI) with regard to the old system and the new system being developed in Maryland, and what’s the best fit for Delaware. It does have implications for NRCS and 590. There are some environmental folks, especially in Maryland that would like to see you just pick an agronomic number from soil tests and anything above that number does not get any phosphorous. Delaware and Maryland have always taken the approach that there’s three forms for phosphorous to move off a field: 1) with sediment; 2) with runoff; 3) subsurface. The Phosphorous Site Index takes all of that into consideration and gives weight. So he feels that the Commission will have to have the PSI discussion. Delaware puts 1% of the water flow into the Chesapeake Bay and 2% of the nutrient loading which is not a large amount in the total scope of the Chesapeake Bay. He is hesitant to go down a path that could really restrict how they handle phosphorous fertilizers and phosphorous manures because they could do something very strict and really not make a huge difference; so why hurt the industry if they cannot deal with that? He asked Sally Kepfer if she had any idea about how this works with NRCS and 590.

Sally Kepfer responded that she didn’t; just that NRCS will come together with the Commission and work with the 590 Standard just as they did a long time ago.

Secretary Kee offered that to that end, they are inviting some people in. They are obligated to have a Phosphorous Site Index meeting to discuss it as part of what was promised in their Watershed Implementation Plan (WIP). They are starting to plan that and to accommodate a couple of speakers they are shooting for Thursday, February 2, 2012. Larry Towle will get that information out to the Commissioners. Those scheduled to possibly attend are participants from the University of Delaware, the Commission, NRCS, EPA and others. 

He went into a presentation he prepared for the folks at the Center for the Inland Bays. There are some folks there that don’t understand agriculture; they think poultry manure is a bad thing; and his presentation tried to address that. 

· The Chesapeake Bay Watershed encompasses 64,000 square miles, and is home to 17,000,000 people.

· The Inland Bays Watershed encompasses 186,000 people, 35 square miles of water, about 200 farms.

· The land/water ratio is interesting. On the Chesapeake Bay side, it’s 14:1…so all the way up to New York, for every acre of water in the Bay, there is 14 acres of land. On the Inland Bays side, it’s about 8:1, which is a huge difference. The lesson is that whatever is happening on the land, it definitely impacts the quality of the water. The good news for the Inland Bays is that it’s smaller and local. 

· There are three parameters measured by the Chesapeake Bay folks as water quality indicators: bay grass abundance; dissolved oxygen; water clarity. All three parameters are less than what science says a clean, healthy Chesapeake Bay should be. These parameters are driving all the debate and concern over the Chesapeake Bay. 

· Within the Bay, it’s all about nitrogen, phosphorous, and sediment. Throughout all six states, agriculture is the largest single contributor; however, with nitrogen and phosphorous, the total is larger from the combined sectors. In the case of nitrogen, it includes atmospheric nitrogen deposition. About 38% of Delaware’s lands drain into the Chesapeake, and those are the land uses. Delaware contributes to about 1% of the water flow and about 2% of the nutrient loading in the Chesapeake Bay as determined by the Universities, EPA, USDA, and other agencies. In the 38% of land draining into the Chesapeake, the majority of nitrogen and phosphorous is contributed mainly by agriculture, because that is the main land use within that 38% that moves into the Chesapeake Bay. 

· Roughly 20% of all Delaware farmland is preserved through the Agland Preservation Program.

· Agricultural sales in Delaware reach $1.2 billion annually, but that multiplies out to about $8 billion in economic activity. Delaware finds a way to deal with the importance of the issues while focusing on the economic impact to agribusiness. 

· As far as comparisons between the Chesapeake Bay and Inland Bays Watersheds: forests are about the same; there is more agriculture in the Chesapeake; more development in the Inland Bays; wetlands are a little different, but close. The interesting point is that because it is mainly ditches, streams and 2 or 3 rivers, it is only 1% of water flow to the Chesapeake; while the 35 square mile radius of the Inland Bays Watershed represents about 12% of water flow.

· The Center for the Inland Bays just released a State of the Inland Bays Report and this is the type of barometer they used which is backed by scientific data. They are seeing evidence that the Inland Bays are getting better; while it’s not huge, they can see that incremental improvement is beginning to happen. They relate that to improvements in agriculture and Secretary Kee tries to talk about that; but also less septic tanks, better water treatment, etc. So, progress is being made and the benchmark would be about 15 years ago. He talks about the poultry industry…3 or 4 of the board members for the Inland Bays are not Delawareans by birth; so he tells the story of Mrs. Steele who ordered 50 chicks and was sent 500, which is what started the poultry industry which the board members found amazing.

· He informs them of the annual number of broilers grown in Delaware on an annual basis from 1989 to present (along with 1944 being added for historical value). The number of broilers is separated into the whole of Sussex County, and just those birds produced in the Inland Bays Watershed. The numbers come from surveys, annual reports, and are then placed geographically; they are close to actual numbers. 

· Another slide shows statistical agricultural information such as the amount of acres, the number of farms producing broilers within the State, by County, and by the Inland Bays Watershed. The same procedure is used for the number of poultry houses in each of those regions. There was a conversation a few months ago that surprised some in that there are more poultry houses on the western side of the State than there are on the eastern side. 

· It is figured that the State generates about 300,000 tons of poultry manure annually, and for the Delmarva Peninsula it’s about 800,000 tons annually.

· The big bet relates to the Chesapeake Bay Program and the Watershed Implementation Plan, and the total maximum daily loads (TMDLs) which are determined by the Chesapeake Bay Model (a huge computer model). The bet is that if we implement all of the Best Management Practices by 2025, the Bay quality will begin to improve. It is based on science…and the big question is will there be enough practices out there and will the other sectors be addressed. But as they go through this process, the Department, DNREC, and the other agencies realize that they have to be really sensitive to any impacts on the business model or the profitability. He mentioned a few of the practices such as cover crops, buffers, etc. that are part of the WIP. Secretary Kee finds it ironic that the Chesapeake Bay Model says that agriculture accounts for about 40% of the nutrient loading into the Chesapeake Bay, and that’s true enough. But it’s also documented that agriculture has reduced the amount of nutrient loading by the implementation of best management practices by 40%. That means that the nitrogen and phosphorous going into the Chesapeake from all six states has been reduced by 40%, and yet that improvement has been trumped or overcome by the other sectors whether it’s stormwater or wastewater. He is not pointing fingers…he thinks that the issue there is just population growth; more people increase environmental pressure on the Bay. By 2025, Delaware will only be putting down 5.25 million pounds per year of nitrogen; right now it’s somewhere between 8 or 9 million pounds annually. 

· The take home message is this: are all of the numbers correct and is the Model doing it correctly? Dr. Jim Glancey said that in Sussex County, manure generation is roughly 261,000 tons per year, and using all the nitrogen and phosphorous results run through the lab shows that total nitrogen is roughly 14 million pounds and total phosphorous is roughly 5 million pounds per year. EPA says that manure generation approaches 1.5 million tons per year and total nitrogen and phosphorous numbers are subsequently higher. Dr. Glancey had said that the methodology they used to develop the Model is based on caged bird studies done several years ago, and may not be reflective of what’s really going on out there. Those numbers have to be right when they go into the Model. Dr. Glancey is working hard through the EPA process to get the correct numbers in there. Later this month, they are having a meeting with their Federal delegation so Dr. Glancey can explain this to Senators Carper, Coons, and Carney. So there’s a path forward to try to get the correct data in there; Dr. Glancey and a group of other Mid-Atlantic region scientists are looking over and checking those numbers. With regard to the Inland Bays Watershed (eastern Sussex County), there’s about 79,000 tons of poultry manure available to be spread on about 59,000 acres of farmland (it will never work out perfectly because some fields can spread it, others do not want to receive it, etc.). That ratio is well within the 2 ton per acre rate, and crop uptake along with a wide array of best practices can mitigate nutrient loading into the Inland Bays. This is what Secretary Kee wants to share with the non-farm Inland Bay audience.

· The mitigation of lower loading is a tribute to the Commission, the farmers, nutrient management planning, cover crops, feed technologies making changes, buffers, and concrete end pads are probably huge. Also manure sheds, composters, relocation, water control structures, and farmer’s stewardship all contribute. In the future genetics in the birds and crops, exporting manure, manure to energy, and recognition to the real value of the nutrients in that manure. Secretary Kee’s message to the non-farm community is that this is not a waste product; this is a valuable resource that farmers and others just don’t throw away. 

· Regulations and policies remain a part of the picture.

· The good news is that more of those bars are moving in the right direction than not. And if agriculture is part of the problem, it has to be part of the solution. Everyone involved in these decisions has to be aware of the economics and the way of life and the environmental asset. But the thing Secretary Kee would like to stress to everyone is producing food for our country and the world is a very noble enterprise and should be a part of Delaware. There is more and more interest from all kinds of people about agriculture’s impact on the environment and everything else. And often, those people don’t have a very good understanding of agriculture and how it works and everything is connected to it.

Commissioner Elliott thanked the Secretary for meeting with the Center for the Inland Bays and offered that he is very close to that organization as he was Chair for more than five years. The problem that he saw was that people would come in for two or three weeks, they were on vacation, and they don’t know about the ecosystem and the Inland Bays.

Secretary Kee agreed and said that his mission was to educate the group because there were many cases that they didn’t know how agriculture works.

Commissioner Baker praised the Secretary for a presentation well done. He suggested that they seize the opportunities they have to educate the public. He added that there is a huge revolution coming with precision agriculture, equipment, etc.

Secretary Kee said that was not on the list, but it will be on the list next time.

Commissioner Baker added that the computer technology usually peaks interest.

Commissioner Keen said that he went to Annapolis to meet with the people that are trying to regulate our industry, and they don’t have the slightest idea of what is involved with modern day agriculture.

Secretary Kee said that this is a democracy and the best way to go is to get the facts out there, and that Commissioner Keen’s point is well taken.

Rules & Regulations Subcommittee Report

Commissioner Baker provided the following report of the Rules and Regulations Subcommittee meeting:

The Subcommittee met to discuss the application of manures during the winter months or when there’s impervious, frozen, or snow covered grounds. After discussion, the subcommittee agreed to leave the regulations as they are because they believe the intent of the regulations meets the requirements. So at this point, they will not make any recommendations for changing them.

Poultry Waste Structure Issue – Smoldering Manure

Larry Towle said that he has already had three calls where people have had to move manure out of their structures because of the fact that it is either catching fire or smoldering. None of them have made a request to apply; they have all wanted to stockpile and identify the fact that it’s going to be out there. They are pretty sure that they will not exceed the 90 day stockpiling issue. They just wanted the Program to be aware that they are doing it. One actually asked what he should do with it because it’s smoldering. His advice was to definitely get it out of the production area where it won’t cause any other structural issues. He has talked to Bill Brown about this in the past and he is not sure what to attribute it to, but they are seeing some increase in this problem. He just wanted to alert the Commission that this problem exists so if someone is asked about it, they can say yes, we see it happening out there and we are addressing it.

Chairman Vanderwende said that the biggest problem he has seen is if it is piled too high at a certain moisture. He said that both his son and grandson had had some problems in the past with the manure catching fire. There was no damage because the manure didn’t touch the walls, but if you pile it against the wall there’s a good chance you are going to have some problems.

Secretary Kee said that today three poultry growers brought to his attention that they are no longer allowed to compost in manure structures. Right now some farms are experiencing LT and other issues and the daily amount of dead birds being picked up is up in the hundreds which is more than the bin composters can handle. His question is for the Commissioners or Sally…can there be a threshold, or is there something in place already?

Sally Kepfer answered that she received a call from a grower in Sussex County about that today. She said that anytime you have more birds dead than your composter can handle there’s several different ways they can be composted. They can be in a manure shed if that’s the case; just document why you did it, and if it’s under cost-share call the District Office and say that you’ve got above mortality and you have to compost in the shed. 

Secretary Kee said that is great information. What started this was a newsletter from DPI that said otherwise.

Sally Kepfer responded that they wrote it, but that they can put a clarification on their website if necessary. She is worried that clarification may make it worse.

Secretary Kee said that still some farmers need to know that they can still compost in that shed if it’s “catastrophic” whether that means 50 or 5,000 or more than a bin can hold.

Commissioner Hill said that DPI should be informed because they are the best contact for the growers.

Mr. B. Clark, II: “You’re talking about catching fire. Our compost shed, the sides are probably about two and a half or three foot but we try to keep them away. But we do have some of them but we haven’t had any problems knock on wood. But if people have a problem, and I think when they’re building a new shed now they’re making them cement columns; why shouldn’t they put cement blocks or pour cement between each of these upright pieces, and then line it with metal next to the manure. I understand you can’t go up this high for sure you’ll have a fire, but if you keep it that low and put some kind of a bumper alongside that wood that should end the problem”.

Chairman Vanderwende said it was a good suggestion. He added that cement would not be that much more expensive than the treated lumber that you put in there now. 

Larry Towle added that there is a grower east of 113 that has poured concrete walls inside the structure to keep that buffer there because he did have two previous fires inside his structure.  

Administrator’s Report: 

Larry Towle outlined the Administrator’s Report (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes).

The next training sessions for new certified applicators will be in February. They will start on the second Friday and will continue for the next 4 weeks, being Sessions I, II, III, and IV. Sydney Riggi of the University has emailed that she has registrants for all 4 sessions at the moment and she expects to have an increase by the time they begin. He believes there were 20 expected for the first 2, and 9 or 10 for 3 and 4. Since Drs. Binford and Hansen are gone, Richard Taylor and Larry Towle will teach the Sessions with Sydney taking care of the administrative tasks.

There was one compliance audit in Greenwood. There are two new employees who are catching on very quickly to what is expected in an audit. The main problem that has been identified now is that some of the plans have not been written to the current standard, but they are dealing with that.

The Delaware Park permit is in DNREC’s hands and is ready to be submitted to EPA, which should occur prior to the end of the week. There has been extra scrutiny in this permit as it is the first one. The permits to follow should not take as long, since much of the scrutiny in language, etc. will have already been done.

The Environmental Stewardship committee has made two visits and the winner will be announced on the Thursday during Ag Week.

Larry Towle will check on the replacement Commissioner as he has not heard anything about the appointment. Secretary Kee said that he thinks they had to wait until the start of Session, next Tuesday.

Larry Towle identified the new staff as Lauren Torres and Ben Coverdale, both in attendance at tonight’s meeting.

Commissioner Hill questioned not receiving minutes in the packet. Larry Towle explained the short turnaround from the last meeting and stated that he would address that prior to the next packet being mailed.

Public Comments: NONE

Next Meeting: The next regular Full Commission meeting will be February 7, 2012 at 7:00 pm.

Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 07:48 pm. 
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chairman

Delaware Nutrient Management Commission
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